September 19, 2006
Dear Bucknell Colleagues,

As many of you know, a significant outbreak of mumps in mainly the college-age population occurred throughout the Midwest last winter and spring. It was the largest mumps outbreak in more than 20 years, with some 4,500 cases reported, including 85 in Pennsylvania. This fall, cases have appeared again, in Illinois. The situation warrants all colleges and universities, regardless of location, taking precautions to prevent further problems. This letter will alert you to a number of steps that Bucknell is taking, as well as things that you can do to protect yourself and help protect our students.

Definition and Symptoms

Mumps is an acute viral infection usually characterized by nonspecific symptoms such as muscle pain, lack of appetite, malaise, headache, and fever, sometimes (but not always) followed by sudden swelling of the salivary glands in the cheeks and under the jaw bone. Complications can include inflammation of the pancreas, testes, ovaries, and breasts. Rarely, there is brain involvement that can lead to deafness. Mumps occurs most often in children ages two through twelve, although unvaccinated adults are also susceptible. Although uncomfortable, mumps is usually harmless and symptoms normally subside within ten days. Many children with mumps have no symptoms.
Transmission

Transmission of the virus occurs by direct contact with respiratory droplets and saliva (think coughs and sneezes) or with contaminated surfaces. After exposure to mumps, the incubation period (until onset of symptoms) is usually 16-18 days.

Students

Bucknell is requiring all students (undergraduate, graduate and special) to have had two MMR shots or to present laboratory test results demonstrating immunity. Students may also demonstrate immunity by providing the university with a record of a doctor’s diagnosis of a previous case of mumps. These practices reflect the vaccine policy recommendations of the Centers for Disease Control's Advisory Committee on Immunization Practices and the American College Health Association. Thus far, almost every student has taken these steps, and we are working with the few remaining students to complete their vaccines or obtain the health records demonstrating that is not necessary.

Protecting Yourself

Individuals who have had mumps already are immune. If you have not had mumps, here are the steps you can take to protect yourself and others around you:

· Get two shots of MMR vaccine (for mumps, measles and rubella), which are given roughly one month apart. While a few of the mumps sufferers during last year’s outbreak had been vaccinated against the disease, vaccination typically prevents infection 90% of the time, and generally reduces the intensity of the disease when prevention is not achieved. We therefore strongly encourage staff and faculty members who are not already immune to get vaccinated. The University has arranged with the state for faculty and staff with regular, close interaction with students to receive this vaccination for $5 instead of the usual $95 fee. Please see http://www.departments.bucknell.edu/health_service/healthalert/ to determine if you may not be immune and, if you need the vaccination, to register for it by the September 27 deadline.

· Wash hands aggressively (with either soap and water or an alcohol-based hand sanitizer)

· Cover coughs and sneezes

· Use tissues

· Do not share drinking glasses and eating utensils

Treating Mumps

Given the potential public health implications of this disease, anyone who develops symptoms of mumps should stay home from work, class and any other activities, and see a doctor (for students, at the Health Center) immediately. We will direct faculty and staff diagnosed with mumps to stay home for nine days after symptoms began, as after nine days individuals with mumps no longer infect others. We will direct students diagnosed with mumps to go home or move to a health-isolation facility that we would establish on campus, also for nine days after the onset of symptoms. Mumps is treated with ibuprofen, by drinking plenty of fluids, and by resting as much as possible. Antibiotics are generally not prescribed, as mumps is a viral illness.

Additional Information

You can find more information about mumps at http://www.cdc.gov/nip/diseases/mumps/
Thank you for responding responsibly to this important public health matter.

Sincerely,

D. W. Stechschulte, Jr., M.D.

Director of Student Health Services
